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OPINION AND ORDER

Respondents appeal the decision of an

Administrative Law Judge filed on April 26, 2013, in the

form of an Amended Opinion finding that the claimant proved

by a preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to a

combined permanent impairment rating of 18% to the body as a

whole as the result of a compensable knee injury.  Our

carefully conducted de novo review of this claim in its

entirety reveals that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to a
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permanent physical impairment rating of 18% to the body as a

whole due to his compensable knee injury.  We find that the

decision of the Administrative Law Judge should be modified

to reflect that the claimant is entitled to 10% permanent

physical impairment for his lower extremities, which is 4%

to the body as a whole, as the result of his September 7,

2010, compensable injury.

The facts in this claim are both undisputed and

fairly straightforward.  On September 7, 2010, the claimant

sustained a right knee, anterior cruciate ligament injury in

the course of his employment with the respondent employer. 

The claimant received initial treatment from Dr. Patrick

Lister with the St. Joseph’s Business Health Clinic. 

Radiologic studies taken on the date of the claimant’s

accident revealed mild degenerative changes of the right

knee, with no acute fracture.  An MRI performed by Dr.

Michael Atta on that same date showed narrowing of the

medial compartment joint space with mild hypertrophic

spurring of the medial aspects of the tibial and femoral

articular surfaces.  Dr. Atta assessed the claimant with

mild degenerative disease of the right knee. 

On September 22, 2010, the claimant came under the
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care of orthopedic surgeon, Dr. James Kevin Rudder. 

According to the August 17, 2012, deposition testimony of

Dr. Rudder, as confirmed by the medical records, Dr. Rudder

performed arthroscopic anterior cruciate ligament

reconstruction using hamstring allograft, with partial

meniscectomy and removal of femoral condyle osteophytes on

October 4, 2010.  In his operative report, Dr. Rudder noted

that the claimant’s right knee articular surface was smooth

except for one small area of the medial femoral condyle,

where he noted grade 2 chondromalacia.

Post-operatively, the claimant developed symptoms

which raised concerns of a possible blood clot.  A venous

Doppler ultrasound conducted on October 19, 2010, however,

was negative for deep vein thrombosis.  Thereafter, the

claimant was referred for a round of physical therapy.  As

of his November 17, 2010, follow-up appointment with Dr.

Rudder, the claimant reported right upper thigh pain, which

Dr. Rudder postulated may be from early reflex sympathetic

dystrophy or neuritis secondary to his surgical tourniquet. 

Dr. Rudder referred the claimant for a consultation with Dr.

Donald Ivy, who opined that the claimant’s symptoms were the

result of nerve irritation from either the tourniquet used
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during surgery or the nerve block that he was given at that

time.  

On December 1, 2010, Dr. Rudder noted that the

claimant’s reported symptoms had actually improved, and that

the pain was now located in his groin.  When the claimant’s

physical examination was strongly positive for hip

pathology, Dr. Rudder took x-rays.  When these films showed

no abnormalities, Dr. Rudder referred the claimant for an

MRI of his right hip.  On December 15, 2010, Dr. Rudder

noted that the results of this study were “completely

normal,” and he prescribed the claimant Lyrica, Flexeril,

and Hydrocodone.  In addition, Dr. Rudder kept the claimant

off of work and referred him back to physical therapy.  When

the claimant’s symptoms failed to respond to these

conservative measures, Dr. Rudder referred the claimant for

a neurological consult. 

On April 7, 2011, the claimant was seen for a

neurological evaluation by Dr. Reginald Rutherford in Little

Rock.  In his report of that initial visit, Dr. Rutherford

noted that the claimant was seen for complaints of a

“burning dysesthesia and shooting pain” in his right medial

thigh.  Dr. Rutherford’s physical examination of the
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claimant revealed normal muscle bulk tone and power in both

lower extremities, with no focal weakness noted in the right

lower extremity.  In addition, the claimant’s reflex

examination revealed normal knee and ankle jerk responses

and the claimant’s stance and gait appeared unrestricted. 

While the claimant’s clinical examination did not suggest

reflex sympathetic dystrophy, Dr. Rutherford referred the

claimant for further diagnostic studies in order to evaluate

for possible abnormality of the claimant’s peripheral

nervous system.  A subsequent MRI of the claimant’s lumbar

spine showed no abnormalities, with the exception of a

minimal disc bulge at L1-2, with some degree of diffuse disc

bulging at L5-S1.  Neither of these bulges were thought to

be clinically significant, nor were they attributed to the

incident whereby the claimant injured his right knee. 

Likewise, a triphasic bone scan showed changes in keeping

with mild arthritic change in the claimant’s right knee and

left ankle with no abnormalities in the claimant’s pelvic

region.  While Dr. Rutherford attempted both NCV and EMG

studies, he was able only to perform the NCV portion of this

testing due to inadequate muscular relaxation at the site of

sampling.  The claimant’s NCV was reported to have yielded
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normal results.  In his report dated April 18, 2011, Dr.

Rudder stated as follows:

Mr. Ott is seen in follow-up.
Bone scan demonstrates
arthritic change right knee
and ankle. Study is otherwise
normal. There is no evidence
for reflex sympathetic
dystrophy right lower
extremity. MRI of the lumbar
spine demonstrates disc
protrusions at L1-2 and L5-S1.
There is no evidence for nerve
root compromise. There is
nothing identified which would
account for Mr. Ott’s
complaints.

Finally, an MRI of the claimant’s pelvis conducted

on April 28, 2011, confirmed degenerative disc disease in

the claimant’s spine at L5-S1.  This study was otherwise

normal.  Pursuant to his report of the claimant’s clinic

visit on this date,  Dr. Rutherford reiterated that he could

provide no explanation for the claimant’s right leg

complaints. 

In a follow-up report dated July 12, 2011, Dr.

Rudder noted that the claimant displayed tenderness of the

medial joint line and limited range of motion of his left

knee.  Otherwise, the claimant’s right knee examination was

essentially normal.  In conclusion of his report, Dr. Rudder
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stated:

The [patient] has improved,
has functional capacity
evaluation next week. He still
has weakness as post op
[physical therapy] was
interrupted by neurapraxia. I
have reviewed the thorough
eval by Dr. Rutherford. I am
going to send him for four
weeks of [physical therapy] to
see how he responds. [Maximum
medical improvement] is still
not achieved as he is
improving on exam and
subjectively which is
clinically expected.

The claimant underwent a functional capacity

evaluation on August 1, 2011, for which he was reported to

have given a reliable effort.  As a result of this

evaluation, the claimant was placed in a medium work

category as defined by the Department of Labor.  Thereafter,

the claimant continued under the conservative care of Dr.

Rudder.  On December 21, 2011, Dr. Rudder opined that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement and he

released him from his care on an “per as needed” basis.  In

the physical examination portion of the report of that

visit, Dr. Rudder made the following comments:

knees: Inspection Right: no
deformity, mass,
induration, warmth, erythema,
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swelling, or tibial torsion
and normal axial alignment.
Bony Palpation Right:
tenderness of the medial joint
line. Active Range of Motion
Right: limited, flexion (110
deg), and extension (-3 deg.)
and no crepitus. Passive Range
of Motion Right: limited.
Stability Right: no laxity or
subluxation and Lachman test
negative and anterior drawer
sign negative. Special Tests
Right: bounce home test
negative, Steinman’s
displacement test negative,
McMurray’s test negative, and
Apley’s compression test
negative. Strength Right:
flexion 4/5, hamstring
weakness, quadriceps weakness,
and extension 4/5. (Emphasis
in original)

In a letter dated January 17, 2012, Dr. Rudder

assigned the claimant with a combined 44% permanent physical

impairment rating for his lower extremities, which is 18% to

the body as a whole.

On June 19, 2012, Dr. Charles E. Pearce conducted

an independent medical evaluation of the claimant’s injury

and medical treatment pursuant thereto.  Upon reviewing the

claimant’s medical reports, to include diagnostic studies,

and following his physical examination of the claimant, Dr.

Pearce stated that the claimant was “post right knee
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cruciate ligament reconstruction with stable knee but

subjective complaints of pain without objective findings.” 

In conclusion of his report, Dr. Pearce stated:

It is my opinion that this man
has reached maximum medical
improvement. He has had an
extensive evaluation for
etiologies for his thigh pain,
all of which have been
negative.  There are no other
known tests that would be of
benefit in my opinion. He has
already been placed at medium
level of work according to his
functional capacity
evaluation. The impairment
rating given by Dr. Rudder
based on the need for partial
medial and lateral
meniscectomies giving the
patient a 10% permanent
partial impairment of the leg,
which is 4% of the person as a
whole, is correct. He has also
rated the patient as it
pertains to dysesthesia of the
femoral nerve, which has not
been documented objectively
with testing, either by exam
or nerve conduction velocity,
and should not be applied in
my opinion. Additionally, Dr.
Rudder assigned rating for
mild laxity of the knee, which
has not been documented by
exam, either by Dr. Rudder or
by my exam today. That should
also not be included. Lastly,
the rating given as it
pertains to cartilagenous loss
is not applicable to this
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patient’s injury, as he had
those radiographic findings
preop, and these are unchanged
postoperatively. Additionally,
Dr. Rudder noted cartilaginous
change and osteophyte
formation at the time of
surgery, which was less than a
month from the time of injury,
and it is not possible for
osteophytes to form in that
short of period of time.
Therefore, those should be
considered preexistent.

 
To restate, the patient in my
opinion has sustained a 10%
permanent impairment as it
pertains to the lower
extremity. This is 4% of the
person as a whole. This is
according to the “Guides to
the Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, 4th Edition” set
for (sic) by the American
Medical Association. The
patient has reached maximum
medical improvement and should
be able to return to a medium
category of work. There is no
additional testing and/or
surgery indicated for this
man. 

In contrast to Dr. Pearce’s opinion, in a letter

of general concern dated October 10, 2012, Dr. Rudder wrote:

The patient was involved in an
on-the-job accident which
rendered his knee in need of
an anterior cruciate ligament
reconstruction. At the time of
surgery, anterior cruciate
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ligament reconstruction was
done, and he has had no
problems in the way of
instability. However, he has
gotten rapidly progressive
osteoarthritis. Evidently
there is some discussion as to
how much arthritis he had
before the injury versus how
much he has after the injury.
On review of films that were
done both before the injury
and as of my most recent
clinic date, he has lost space
of his medial cartilage
interval since the injury. It
is my estimation that he has
approximately 1 millimeter of
cartilage on the x-rays at its
narrowest point. Furthermore,
his neurapraxia in his leg is
associated with the injury as
it was a part of his treatment
or outcome thereof.

On January 9, 2013, in response to being asked to

review the claimant’s x-rays, Dr. Pearce wrote:

I have been asked to review x-
rays made on the day of this
man’s knee injury, which was
September 7, 2010, as it
pertains to possible
preexisting arthritis. Those
x-rays show preexisting
arthritis of the medial
compartment, which was the day
of the injury, and these
changes are unchanged even on
x-rays of exam by me on June
19, 2012. Therefore, it can
definitively be stated within
a degree of medical certainty
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that this man’s arthritis was
preexistent.

As previously mentioned, the deposition of Dr.

Rudder was taken on August 17, 2012, which was prior to the

last letter of record from Dr. Pearce, as recited above. 

During that deposition, Dr. Rudder agreed that the

claimant’s knee degeneration had to have pre-existed his

injury.  He added, however, that the claimant’s pre-existing

osteophytes could have been “made worse by the injury

relatively quicky.”  Further, Dr. Rudder agreed that

thinning of the meniscal cartilage without an obvious tear

is caused by normal “wear and tear.” Dr. Rudder confirmed

that he removed osteophytes, along with some torn meniscal

material during the claimant’s anterior cruciate ligament

repair surgery.  Dr. Rudder stated that after this surgery,

the claimant developed what he described as “[p]eculiar

postoperative pain.”  Dr. Rudder agreed that he initially

suspected that the claimant’s new onset of pain might have

been caused by trauma from the surgical tourniquet.  Dr.

Rudder admitted that he later amended this opinion.  More

specifically, reading from his medical reports, Dr. Rudder

stated, as follows:

On 2/18/11, he continues to
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have problems with a strange
neurapraxia in the proximal
aspect of his leg.
Interestingly, his ACL is
quite normal, his knee is
giving little fits at all, but
he’s gotten better after I’ve
seen him on January 12th, but
now he seems to have stepped
back. So what he had was
essentially a nerve-type pain
in the top of his groin.

Furthermore, Dr. Rudder agreed that the MRI of the

claimant’s pelvis and right hip failed to show evidence of

femoral nerve abnormality.  With regard to his referral of

the claimant to Dr. Rutherford, Dr. Rudder stated that he

wanted the claimant to be seen by a neurologist in order to

“try and help me elucidate whether this was nerve-type pain

or other.”  Although Dr. Rudder agreed that Dr. Rutherford

could find no explanation for the claimant’s right leg

complaints, Dr. Rudder stated, “We worked hard to find this

boy’s pain.”  When specifically asked whether, from an

objective standpoint, he was ever able to find evidence of

nerve damage, Dr. Rudder responded:

A. Difficult to answer, but
I’ll say yes because his pain
was in a very specific place
every time, medial thigh
dermatomal pattern, which is
either a medial femoral nerve
branch or obturator pudendum,
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but it was in the same place,
and that’s objective in that
it didn’t move. Now,
subjectively I can touch you
and you could say “Ow,” and I
don’t know whether you are
hurting or not. But the
objective part of it is his
reports of it hurting didn’t
move.

Q. Okay. Assuming that
complaints of pain, even if
they are consistent are
subjective, was there anything
else objective that you found
as far as nerve damage?

A. No.

Dr. Rudder generally agreed with the results of

the claimant’s functional capacity evaluation, which placed

him in the medium work category.  However, he maintained

that his calculation of the claimant’s permanent physical

impairment was accurate, in that he maintained that the

claimant’s consistent dermatomal pattern of pain was an

objective finding, and was thus ratable under the Guides. 

Moreover, Dr. Rudder maintained that while there was no

evidence of laxity upon physical examination of the

claimant’s right knee, with an allograft there is “almost

always” some degree of laxity.  With regard to the 20%

impairment Dr. Rudder assigned the claimant based on a
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decrease in cartilage, Dr. Rudder admitted that there were

no x-rays available or reports of x-rays taken at or near

the end of the claimant’s treatment with him substantiating

this claim.  More specifically, Dr. Rudder testified as

follows:

Q. Okay. I know there was an
x-ray done at the beginning.
Was there an x-ray done at the
end that showed some
progression of his arthritis?

A. In this particular case
there would have to be because
I generally don’t do this
impairment rating and use
cartilaginous intervals
without it being done.

Q. Okay. I don’t have any - -
 

A. Finding that is a different
story. But if you said that -
- if you told me, “Listen, he
had cartilaginous interval
decrease before, he’s got
decrease now,” I’m not going
to argue the point. Do you
understand?

Q. No, I really didn’t, I’m
sorry.

A. If he had a two millimeter
decrease in the cartilaginous
interval - - I could have them
pull the x-rays now and we can
look at them.

Q. Well, I just - - I don’t
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have a report from you saying
that you took x-rays at the
end that showed there was a
change in his - - 

A. Again, we’re in the middle
of the changeover, and x-ray
reports were a real problem
and they continue to be a real
problem. So that doesn’t mean
it wasn’t done. That may mean
it got skipped over as a
report. There’s about 50 of
them out there right now that
I’m having to go back and do,
and I don’t know that his is
not one of those. But to
answer your question directly,
I do not know whether or not
there was a two millimeter
incremental change from the
beginning to the end.

Due to the claimant’s anterior cruciate ligament

reconstruction, Dr. Rudder disagreed with Dr. Pearce’s

assessment of the claimant’s right knee being “normal.” 

However, Dr. Rudder agreed that he could not disagree with

Dr. Pearce’s findings pursuant to his June 19, 2012, x-ray

of the claimant’s right knee, showing that the narrowing

found in the claimant’s right knee was similar to that seen

in the September, 2010, x-rays.

Upon cross-examination, Dr. Rudder stated that, in

the absence of formal diagnostic testing, his final finding

of laxity in the claimant’s right knee must have been based
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upon his physical examination of the claimant, as evidenced

by the impairment rating he assigned for this condition. 

With regard to the precise cause of the claimant’s femoral

nerve problem, Dr. Rudder testified as follows: 

A. And that’s the problem in
this case. We don’t know how
it came. It can either be from
tourniquet. It can be from a
femoral nerve block. It could
have been from the injury
itself, depending on how the
injury happened. But
neurapraxia is very, very
real. It’s a pain in a certain
neurologic dermatome or a
neurologic pattern. For
instance, if I do my hand like
this on my radial nerve, my
radial nerve hurts across back
here. That’s a neurapraxia.
That comes from operating too
much.

Q. There's some physical
damage to that nerve?

A. Yes, there is an
irritation/pinch and there is
some damage to that nerve that
causes it to get painful, and
it’s generally upstream from
that pain.

At the hearing before the commission, the claimant

testified that his current pain is located at the top of his

groin area and from his groin area down to his right knee

medially.  On re-cross examination, the claimant verified
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that his treating physicians were never able to determine

the source of his medial thigh pain, despite their

exhaustive measures.  The claimant stated that while his

condition is currently “probably about the same,” he stated

further that Dr. Rudder seemed to think maybe the pain in

his groin is due to a hernia. 

The claimant agreed that he currently has

unrelated problems with his left knee, due to what he

assumes to be worsening arthritis.  The claimant admitted

that he has not had a formal diagnosis of arthritis in his

left knee.  Finally, with regard to his anterior cruciate

ligament reconstruction of his right knee, the claimant

agreed that it had “worked out perfect,” although he stated

that Dr. Rudder has indicated that he may eventually need a

total right knee replacement due to the removal of the

“cartilage plate and stuff like that in my knee when he did

the surgery.”

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-522(g) provides that

the Commission shall adopt an impairment rating guide to be

used in the assessment of anatomical impairment and

specifically provides the guide shall not include pain as a

basis for the impairment.  In compliance with this statutory
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mandate, the Commission adopted the AMA Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, (4th ed. 1993) “the

Guides” with the enactment of Commission Rule 34.  The

Commission has adopted the Guides, and to the extent that

the Guides allow the use of subjective criteria for the

establishment of an impairment rating, the Guides must give

way to the statutory definition of objective findings as

defined by the General Assembly.  While the statute and the

commission rules require that impairment ratings be based

upon the AMA Guidelines, Fourth Edition, not everything in

the Guidelines is admissible under the Act.  Burks v. RIC,

Inc., 2010 Ark. App. 862, ___ S.W.__ ___ (2010). 

The portions of the Guides which are based upon

subjective criteria cannot supersede the statutory

definition established by the General Assembly.  Therefore,

to the extent that there is a conflict, the statutory

definition as established by the General Assembly takes

precedence over any subjective criteria set forth in the

Guides.

Our Workers’ Compensation law provides that “[a]ny

determination of the existence or extent of physical

impairment shall be supported by objective and measurable
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physical or mental findings.”  Pruitt v. Healthsouth

Corporation, 2011 Ark. App. 776, ___ S.W.__ ___ (2011);

citing, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(1)(B).  Pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i), objective findings are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Furthermore, when determining physical or

anatomical impairment, neither a physician (or any other

medical provider) nor an Administrative Law Judge, the

Workers’ Compensation Commission or the Courts may consider

complaints of pain.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(ii)(a).

Moreover, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B) provides that

medical opinions addressing compensability and permanent

impairment must be stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.  Where a medical opinion is sufficiently

clear to remove any reason for the trier of fact to have to

guess at the cause of the injury, that opinion is stated

within a reasonable degree of medical certainty.  Huffy

Service First v. Ledbetter, 76 Ark. App. 533, 69 S.W.3d 449

(2002), citing, Howell v. Scroll Technologies, 343 Ark. 297,

35 S.W.3d 800 (2001).

Medical opinions based upon “could”, “may”,

“possibly”, and “can” lack the definiteness required to
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satisfy Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B), which requires that

medical opinions be stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.  Frances v. Gaylord  Container

Corporation, 341 Ark. 527, 20 S.W.3d 280 (2000).  Moreover,

there is no requirement that medical testimony be expressly

or solely based on objective findings, only that the record

contain supporting objective findings.  Swift-Eckrich, Inc.

v. Brock, 63 Ark. App. 118, 975 S.W.2d 857 (1998). 

The Commission has a duty to translate the

evidence on all the issues before it into findings of fact. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005); Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Const. Co., 54 Ark. App.

344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).  Moreover, the Commission has

the authority to resolve conflicting evidence and this

extends to medical testimony.  Foxx v. American Transp., 54

Ark. App. 115, 924 S.W.2d 814 (1996).  The Commission has

the duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any

other evidence, and the resolution of any conflicting

medical evidence is a question of fact for the Commission to

resolve. Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58

S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57,

848 S.W.2d 941 (1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App.
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218, 780 S.W.2d 34 (1989).

The Commission is entitled to review the basis for

the medical opinion in deciding the weight and credibility

of the opinion and the medical evidence.  Maverick

Transportation v. Buzzard, 69 Ark. App. 128, 10 S.W.3d 467

(2000).  However, the Commission may not arbitrarily

disregard medical evidence or the testimony of any witness. 

Hill v. Baptist Med. Ctr., 74 Ark. App 250, 48 S.W.3d 544

(2001).

While it is undisputed that the claimant sustained

some degree of permanent physical impairment as a result of

his September 7, 2010, injury, clearly there is conflicting

medical testimony in this claim as to the extent of the

claimant’s permanent physical impairment.  On one hand, Dr.

Rudder has opined that the claimant sustained a combined 44%

permanent impairment to his lower body, resulting in 18%

impairment to the body as a whole.  On the other hand, Dr.

Pearce opined that the claimant sustained a 10% permanent

physical impairment as a result of his anterior cruciate

ligament tear and reconstructive surgery to repair it, which

translates to 4% to the body as a whole.  

In reviewing the medical evidence in this claim,
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it is apparent that there are no objective measurable

findings to support Dr. Rudder’s assessment of right knee

cartilaginous loss or mild laxity of his right knee. 

Moreover, there is no objective medical evidence to support

a diagnosis of dysesthesia of the claimant’s right femoral

nerve resulting from his compensable injury.

As the record plainly reveals, x-rays taken

contemporaneously with the claimant’s injury showed the

presence of degenerative changes in the claimant’s right

knee.  A subsequent MRI confirmed degenerative changes in

the claimant’s posterior cruciate ligament, thinning of the

meniscal cartilage, and articular cartilage loss in the

medial joint space.  And, while Dr. Rudder later opined that

the claimant had sustained more cartilaginous loss in the

claimant’s right knee as a result of his September, 2010,

injury, the claimant presented no medical proof of this

alleged cartilage loss.  In fact, x-rays taken by Dr. Pearce

on June 19, 2012, showed preexisting arthritis of the medial

compartment of the claimant’s right knee that was unchanged

from the x-rays taken on the day of his injury.  Therefore,

Dr. Pearce stated within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty that the claimant’s arthritic degeneration was
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preexistent.  Even Dr. Rudder, who testified that certain of

his medical records were misplaced due to a transition

taking place at his clinic, admitted that if Dr. Pearce’s

contemporary films showed cartilaginous loss consistent with

the amount of loss seen on x-ray at the time of his injury,

he could not argue that fact. Furthermore, Dr. Rudder

expressed doubt and uncertainty with regard to this issue

when he stated:

But to answer your question
directly, I do not know
whether or not there was a two
millimeter incremental change
from the beginning to the end. 

While Dr. Rudder could not give a definite opinion

concerning the claimant’s cartilage loss, Dr. Pearce stated

without equivocation that the claimant’s degenerative

cartilaginous loss preexisted his injury.  Therefore, Dr.

Pearce concluded that this condition can not be considered

in calculating the claimant’s permanent physical impairment

rating.

Although Dr. Rudder assigned the claimant with 20%

lower extremity, or 8% whole body, impairment due to what he

described as a “decrease in his cartilaginous interval to 2

millimeters,” the record is devoid of medical evidence to



Ott - G008050 25

substantiate this claim.  Because Dr. Pearce did a

comparative study of x-rays taken contemporaneously with the

claimant’s accident with x-rays taken at the end of his

treatment, we assign more weight to the opinion of Dr.

Pearce.  Therefore, we find that the claimant has failed to

prove that he sustained a degree of physical impairment

attributable to his compensable knee injury.  Rather, we

find that the weight of the credible evidence preponderates

in favor of any cartilage loss that the claimant may have in

his right knee being the result of his preexisting arthritic

condition, with no objective medical evidence contained

within the record to prove that this condition has worsened

post-operatively. 

Likewise, with regard to alleged laxity of the

claimant’s right knee as a result of his allograft, Dr.

Rudder admitted that he based this finding on an assumption

of laxity, as opposed to any objective, clinical finding. 

Although Dr. Rudder stated that he always does a specific

test to check for laxity with his final impairment rating,

the record is devoid of evidence of him performing such

testing.  However, in his last reported visit with the

claimant on December 21, 2011, Dr. Rudder specifically noted
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that while the claimant reported muscle weakness and

arthralgias joint pain, he reported no muscle aches, no back

pain, and no swelling in the extremities.  Moreover, and

more importantly, upon physical exam of the claimant’s right

knee, Dr. Rudder reported that his knee showed no laxity or

subluxation, Lachman test was negative as were bounce home

test, Steinman’s displacement test, MacMurray’s test, and

Apley’s compression test.  In addition, the claimant’s right

knee was negative for anterior drawer sign.  Furthermore, in

his final correspondence in this claim, namely his letter of

October 10, 2012, Dr. Rudder wrote:

The patient was involved in an
on-the-job accident which
rendered his knee in need of
an anterior cruciate ligament
reconstruction. At the time of
surgery, anterior cruciate
ligament reconstruction was
done, and he has had no
problems in the way of
instability. However, he has
gotten rapidly progressive
osteoarthritis.

While maintaining that there was no evidence of

laxity upon physical examination of the claimant’s right

knee, Dr. Rudder insisted that there is “almost always” some

degree of laxity with an allograft.  In his report, however,

Dr. Pearce stated without equivocation that mild laxity of
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the claimant’s right knee had not been documented by exam,

either by him or Dr. Rudder, and that it, therefore, should

not be included in his impairment rating.  

Dr. Rudder assigned the claimant 7% impairment to

his lower extremity due to this “mild laxity,” which

translates into a 3% whole body impairment.  Dr. Rudder

assessed this impairment using Table 64, on page 85 of the

Guides, 4th edition.  While this would be the appropriate

Table to use to determine the amount of impairment resultant

from cruciate laxity, the claimant has failed to prove that

he is entitled to an impairment rating for this condition

primarily because he has failed to prove by objective

medical findings that he suffers from this condition. 

Notwithstanding Dr. Rudder’s opinion that allograft

patient’s “almost always” experience some degree of post-

operative laxity, the record is devoid of medical evidence

to substantiate that this is the case for the claimant, in

that neither Dr. Rudder nor Dr. Pearce observed this

condition upon physical examination of the claimant. 

Further, we find that Dr. Rudder’s opinion in this regard is

far too speculative and that it lacks the definiteness

required by our statute.  Therefore, we give more credit to

the opinion of Dr. Pearce with regard to lack of objective
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medical findings of laxity of the claimant’s right knee. 

Thus, we further find that the alleged, yet unproven laxity

of the claimant’s right knee should not be included in his

impairment rating.

Finally, with regard to any impairment that the

claimant claims pursuant to right femoral nerve dysesthesia,

We find that the he has failed to prove that he suffers from

this condition, or that his reportedly chronic pain is the

likely result of his injury.  Even if the record contained

evidence that the claimant suffers specifically from this

condition, we note that pain cannot be taken into

consideration for purposes of rating permanent physical

impairment.  As it were, however, the claimant has failed to

prove by any objective medical testing conducted by any of

his treating physicians that he suffers from femoral nerve

pain as a result of his injury.  These diagnostic studies

include the various tests conducted by Dr. Rutherford, who

ultimately found “nothing identified which would account for

[the claimant’s] complaints.”  Therefore, as Dr. Pearce

stated, the claimant’s femoral dysesthesias has not been

“documented objectively with testing, either by exam or

nerve conduction velocity.”  While taking into consideration

Dr. Rudder’s testimony that the claimant’s pain follows a
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certain, consistent medial thigh dermatomal pattern, we note

that he admitted that there was otherwise no objective

findings of damage to the claimant’s femoral nerve that

would account for his reported pain.  According to Dr.

Rudder, “that’s the problem in this case. We don’t know how

it came.”  We further note that the claimant testified that

Dr. Rudder had suggested that his reported pain might

possibly be from a hernia.  Because the record is devoid of

evidence to prove that his reported medial thigh pain is the

result of his knee injury, we find that the claimant has

failed to prove that his reported medial thigh pain,

assuming for the sake of argument that it could be

considered an objective finding, is ratable pursuant to his

compensable injury.  Since we find that a specific pattern

of dermatomal pain is not sufficient, standing alone, to

establish that the claimant suffers from nerve pain as a

result of his injury, we find that we are prohibited by

statute from including these reports of pain in the

claimant’s impairment rating.  Therefore, whereas Dr. Rudder

assigned the claimant with 3% impairment to the body as a

whole for this condition, we find that it should get no

consideration. 

Based upon the above and foregoing, while the
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claimant is clearly entitled to some degree of permanent

physical impairment as the result of his knee injury and

reconstruction surgery, we find that Dr. Pearce’s assessment

of 10% impairment to the lower extremity, which translates

to 4% to the body as a whole is correct.  Therefore, the

decision of the Administrative Law Judge is hereby modified

to reflect that the claimant is entitled to 10% permanent

physical impairment to the claimant’s right lower extremity,

which translates to 4% permanent physical impairment to the

body as a whole.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.   

                               
                         A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                
               KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I must dissent from the majority opinion.  The claimant

is entitled to each rating assessed by Dr. Rudder, as a

careful review of the record shows.
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Dr. Rudder based his 20% rating to the lower

extremity (8% to the body as whole) for cartilage loss

upon a “decrease in his cartilaginous interval to 2

millimeters.”  At deposition, in August 2012, the

question of how that was observed was addressed. Dr.

Rudder went through an office records management change,

and some of his x-rays had not been captured and put in

the system with the correct file at the time of the

deposition, so he could not make a definitive statement

at that time.  However, on October 17, 2012, Dr. Rudder

wrote:

On review of the films that were done
both before the injury and as of my most
recent clinic date, he has lost space of
his medial cartilage interval since the
injury.  It is my estimation that he has
approximately 1 millimeter of cartilage
on the x-rays at its narrowest point.

Thus Dr. Rudder did take x-rays which objectively show a

loss of cartilage which was actually more than the loss

upon which the rating denied by the majority was based.

Dr. Rudder assessed a 7% rating to the lower

extremity, 3% to the body as a whole, based upon the

laxity of the claimant’s anterior cruciate ligament,

post-surgery.  Contrary to the majority opinion’s

assertion, Dr. Rudder did not testify that the result of
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his examination and specific test of the claimant’s ACL

for laxity was normal.  He testified that it was normal

for a post-surgical ACL.  He stated specifically that

“with an allograft, there’s almost always a degree of

laxity, and that is they’re compared to the

contralateral side, and even though all of my computer

stuff say normal, normal for the surgery he had done, so

he would have mild laxity.”  Thus, there is a specific

examination which revealed laxity which was a normal

result for a post-surgical ACL.  Thus, this rating, too,

is supported by objective evidence. 

Dr. Rudder assessed a 7% rating to the lower

extremity for dysesthesia of the femoral nerve, which

translates to 3% to the body as a whole.  While the

claimant’s report of pain is subjective, Dr. Rudder’s

observation of the correlation of the claimant’s reports

of pain to a specific dermatomal pattern on his leg

which only relates to the medial femoral nerve branch or

the obturator pudendum is objective.  The claimant, not

a medical professional, could not be expected to

reproduce that pattern precisely and accurately, if he

did not, in fact, have that pain in that specific

pattern.  Dr. Rudder likewise considered this report to
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be objective.  Thus, this rating is also appropriate.

For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from

the majority opinion.

                                
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


